
University of Central Florida University of Central Florida 

STARS STARS 

The UCF Report University Archives 

2-20-1998 

The UCF Report, Vol. 20 No. 15, February 20, 1998 The UCF Report, Vol. 20 No. 15, February 20, 1998 

University of Central Florida 

Find similar works at: https://stars.library.ucf.edu/ucfreport 

University of Central Florida Libraries http://library.ucf.edu 

This Newsletter is brought to you for free and open access by the University Archives at STARS. It has been accepted 

for inclusion in The UCF Report by an authorized administrator of STARS. For more information, please contact 

STARS@ucf.edu. 

Recommended Citation Recommended Citation 
University of Central Florida, "The UCF Report, Vol. 20 No. 15, February 20, 1998" (1998). The UCF Report. 
562. 
https://stars.library.ucf.edu/ucfreport/562 

https://stars.library.ucf.edu/
https://stars.library.ucf.edu/
https://stars.library.ucf.edu/
https://stars.library.ucf.edu/ucfreport
https://stars.library.ucf.edu/univarchives
https://stars.library.ucf.edu/ucfreport
http://library.ucf.edu/
mailto:STARS@ucf.edu
https://stars.library.ucf.edu/ucfreport/562?utm_source=stars.library.ucf.edu%2Fucfreport%2F562&utm_medium=PDF&utm_campaign=PDFCoverPages
https://stars.library.ucf.edu/
https://stars.library.ucf.edu/










Program LINC to improved learning 
Innovative tag-team 
approach changing 
way classes taught 

When does one plus one equal something other 
than two? 

When it comes to UCF's initiative of Learning 
in Communities, better known as LINC. 

"When you link two courses together, the two 
professors learn from each other, so they act as 
models for their students. The learning process 
becomes greater than it does from the two separate 
classes," explains Shirley Leckie, assistant dean for 
the College of Arts and Sciences. 

"We want to create a genuine learning 
environment at UCF where everyone is willing to 
learn from each other, including faculty, administr­
ators and staff." 

LINC involves connecting two or more courses 
with the same students taking the courses together 
to form a group that works, studies and socializes 
together. Learning in communities is currently in 
use at more than 500 institutions across the country, 
a reform that has been experimented with over the 
last 15 years. 

Numerous research studies show that better 
learning occurs in learning communities, says 
Barbara Leigh Smith, provost and vice president for 
Academic Affairs at Evergreen State College in 
Washington. She was recently on campus to lead a 
workshop for administrators and faculty on the 
topic. 

"Because so many of our students work, they 

Leaders 
of the 
pack 
Awards honor 
university's best 

Faculty leadership awards were 
presented to five faculty members 
during Leadership Week earlier this 
month. 

Faculty were chosen based on 
demonstrated leadership in their 
department and the community, 
excellence in serving students, 
commitment toward lifelong learning 
and willingness to go beyond job 
expectations. The winners, one from 
each college, are Robert Bledsoe, 
Naval Modani, David Mealor, James 
McBrayer and Robert Gennaro. 

In the College of Arts and 
Sciences, Bledsoe is chair of the 
Political Science Department. His 
nominator said "his leadership style 
is one that achieves a ripple effect in 
which his efforts are reflected in a 
wide array of university, disciplinary, 
departmental, professional, 
community and student arenas." 

Modani, from the College of 
Business Administration, has been in 
the Finance Department for 15 years. 
He has served on the Strategic 
Planning Committee, the University 
Assessment Committee and was 
previously chair of the Faculty Senate. 
His first priority remains in the 
classroom — evident because he has 
had the highest student evaluations in 

lack the time to form communities away from the 
classroom," she says. "So we must form comm­
unities around the classes. Research is quite clear: 
students learn content much better if they have to 
write about it, talk about it and do something on 
it." 

With learning communities, students interact 
more with their professors, more with each other, 
study more, help each other and generally talk 
more about broad issues of concern to society, such 
as racial and ethnic problems. 

"You need to start them on the right foot by 
providing coherence in their courses. Research 
shows that students in learning communities 
outperform other students and have higher 
retention and graduation rates," Smith says. 

UCF began working on LINC a year and a half 
ago. Its implementation committee meets weekly to 
talk about how to make it work. "We'd like to 
involve everyone. Not just those in the classroom, 
but in all areas of the university," Leckie says. 

Kathleen Bell, coordinator for LINC and 
composition coordinator for the English 
Department, says the idea was first put into 
practice last summer with the Pegasus Program, 
which provides students who don't meet admission 
requirements — but had either a high SAT score or 
a high GPA — with a chance to take courses at UCF 
and prove themselves. 

"The students, about 90 of them, were required 
to live on campus and take two linked classes: 
Composition I and Sociology," Bell says. "They 
had to earn a 'B' or better to continue. Many of 
them took Composition II and Speech linked last 
fall." 

This semester, UCF offered 12 sections linked 

with a composition class. "Provost [Gary] 
Whitehouse is asking that 20 percent of the classes 
in the General Education Program become linked," 
Bell says. 

"The process will also involve looking for 
groups within the university that would benefit 
from having courses linked, especially groups that 
could use special handling, such as the pre-
professional groups." 

Learning communities vary greatly in structure 
and organization. Student cohorts can be part of 
larger classes, but take a series of courses together. 
Freshmen groups are particularly popular. For 
instance, freshmen who are interested in a possible 
career in law can take American Government, 
Philosophy and Ethics, and Public Speaking 
together, then meet for a discussion group led by an 
upper-division or graduate student. 

The same can be done for transfer students 
majoring in the same field. Some student groups 
can take classes together over several terms, so the 
logistics for scheduling can be challenging. 

"It's an incredible process that starts with 
admission and the first advising students receive. 
But faculty have to generate the ideas to link the 
classes." Bell says. 

The LINC committee hopes to come up with a 
model within two or three years that can be used 
by everyone and to receive monies for training 
faculty through the Faculty Center for Teaching and 
Learning. 

"It's [learning communities] growing in 
numbers, but it needs to grow in concept," Bell 
says, "so the entire university embraces it. But 
everyone has to be willing to learn." 

— Joanne Griggs 

Recipients of UCF's leadership awards display their awards on Feb. 5. 

his department for the past six years. 
The College of Education recipient 

is Mealor, from the Educational 
Services Department. He is a member 
of several professional associations 
and is currently mayor of Lake Mary. 
His leadership brought about the 
accreditation of the School 
Psychology Program. 

McBrayer, the award recipient 
from the College of Engineering, is a 
professor in the Mechanical, Materials 
and Aerospace Engineering 
Department. He serves as founding 
director for the Alternate Instructional 
Media Center and has been a part of 
distance learning activities. He was a 
recipient of the Board of Regents' 

Teaching Incentive Program and 
received his department's Excellence 
in Undergraduate Teaching Award in 
1997. 

In the College of Health and Public 
Affairs, Gennaro initiated immense 
growth as chair of the Molecular and 
Microbiology Department. "He has 
talent as a visionary," said his 
nominator. "He is committed to 
excellence and illustrates a dynamic 
leadership profile." 

In addition to the faculty 
leadership awards, Cassandra Willard 
was awarded the Student Leadership 
Award; Christopher Tomasso was 
awarded the Young Alumni 
Leadership Award; and Most 

Outstanding Leadership awards for 
clubs and organizations went to 
Army ROTC and the Lambda Theta 
Phi Interest Group. 

Leadership Week is an annual 
event recognizing UCF leaders, 
providing leadership training and 
encouraging faculty and student 
collaboration. Throughout the week, 
speakers, seminars and games 
educate and entertain the UCF 
community. 

The awards and activities were 
sponsored by the LEAD Scholars 
Program, Student Government 
Association, Alumni Relations Office 
and the Office of Student Activities. 

— Celeste Miller 
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1969: 
Act Two 

T H I R T Y - F I F T H A N N I V E R S A R Y 

Year helped set stage 
for today's university 

S
tudents stood on the makeshift, wooden 
stage, shivering, trying to deliver their lines 
without letting their teeth clatter. 

It was 35 degrees inside, and the actors 
and actresses wore only togas and sandals at the 
first-ever perform­
ance for the univer­
sity's Theatre 
Department. 

"Inside" 
meant a 150-by-
50-foot tent that 
didn't provide 
much protection from a cold front for the capacity 
crowd of 100 on that December day in 1969. The 
blue-and-yellow stripped tent was set up where the 
Business Administration Building stands today. 

The originally scheduled first play, which had 
been slotted for October, had to be canceled 
because the theatrical lights kept failing. The loose 
sand that was all over the campus was gumming 
up the works. The second play was Shakespeare's 
"Titus Andronicus," which takes place in ancient 
Rome, thus, the togas. 

"Everything goes back to the tent," says Harry 
Smith, founding chair for the Theatre Department. 
"The first chore I did when I came here was super­
vise the erection of the tent. Every morning when I 
woke up, I wondered if it would still be there." 

Thankfully, there were no hurricanes that 
season, and the numerous severe thunderstorms 
didn't cause any devastating damage. 

The third production attempt by the 
department, amid the rain and mildew, was a big 
success. The performances of "The Glass 
Menagerie" received strong praise from 
theater critics. 

"It was a high point for us," Smith says. 
"We were more at home in the tent, the 

lights worked, it was easier to 
work with a smaller cast, and the 
simpler scenery and language. We 
proved we could put on a play in a 
tent successfully." 

The Theatre Department wasn't 
the only part of the university to 
suffer or benefit from growing 

pains during the second year of classes. The 
number of students and faculty doubled 
(3,525 students on the main campus), all 
four class levels were on board and the no-
name, no-official uniform and gym-less 
athletic program tipped off its first 
basketball season. 

That spring, TAU fraternity held its first 
scholarship banquet dinner— an "un-
banquet." Invitations listed stale salad, 
greasy chicken wings, cold mashed potatoes, 
soggy pie and weak coffee as the menu not being 
served and asked those invited to donate the 
monies saved from not attending. Thousands of 
dollars were raised. 

The year ended with administrators, staff and 

To celebrate the 35th anniversary of the founding 
of our university, stories will appear in each issue of 
The UCF Report throughout 1998. Next issue: A 
look at 1970-71 and the university's building boom. 

Harry Smith rehearses with students Lila 
Casselberry and Brian Skadowski in 1970. 

faculty moving into the newly completed 
Administration Building, following a year of 
construction with more construction on the 
horizon. The tone for the upcoming years was set. 

— Joanne Griggs 

Early commencements out of this world 
The commencement speaker had 

been to the stars and back and would 
soon walk on the moon. So his 
admonishment to "reach for the 
stars" carried weight with the 423 
members of FTU's charter graduating 
class in June 1970. John Young 
returned to address a new batch of 
graduates in 1988 to commemorate 

the university's 25th anniversary. 
The first commencement was in 

the 2,800-seat Municipal Auditorium, 
but almost 3,800 wanted to attend. "We 
had to ration admission tickets," Pres­
ident Emeritus Charles Millican recalls. 

In the early years, campus lacked 
a building large enough for commen­
cement. Several were at the Naval 

Faces from the past 
Barth Engert 
Served at UCF: 1968-1997 
Positions: director of Housing; 
coordinator of Conferences and 
Institutes; director of Public 
Relations; associate director of High 
School and Community College 
Relations; assistant to the dean of 
Undergraduate Studies; and director 
of Student Affairs 

Engert was in charge of the 
university's commencement 
ceremonies for almost 12 years. "My 
favorite times at the university were 

planning the 
commencement 
ceremonies, 
particularly 
making 
accommodations 
for students with 
specialneeds.lt 
took a little extra 

effort, but it was worth it to make 
sure that it was a nice day for 
everyone. Once the organist started 
playing, the commencement 
ceremony was on automatic pilot. 
We had it that well planned out." 

Training Center and Winter Park High. 
Once, the Orlando Sports Stadium, 
home of wrestling and boxing matches, 
was used. Millie Kennedy, executive 
assistant to several presidents, 
remembers the blistering heat there. 
"It was just horrible," she says. 

The problem of those hot summer 
days wouldn't be solved until the 
Education Building was completed in 
1977 and ceremonies moved into the 
gym. Meanwhile, Millican had invited 
President Richard Nixon to speak 
several times, but he had always been 
unavailable. Until 1973. "Three days 
before the date, we got a call saying 
President Nixon could make it," 
Kennedy says. 

The Secret Service suggested 
draining the Reflecting Pond and 
holding the graduation ceremony 
there. "They could place their people 
on the roofs of the surrounding 
buildings," Kennedy explains. 

Phil Goree, a longtime employee 
who was the university's first 
business manager, recalls worrying 

Oct. 15 
Students hold Peace 
Wednesday, joining over 
400 other institutions in 
national show of support for 
ending the war in Vietnam 

Dec. 3 
First Honors convocation 
held to recognize 
outstanding students 

Nov. 21 
FTU's first athletic 
event: basketball team 
beats Massey Institute April 24 

Airstrip near 
proposed by 
Pilots, FTU's 

about an incoming storm hitting 
before the 9 a.m. ceremony. "As soon 
as the sun came up it started cooking," 
Goree says. 

The tradition of holding the 
ceremony in the Reflecting Pond 
ended when the university's second 
president, Trevor Colbourn, had his 
first turn in the pond. "We all wished 
the water was still in there," Colbourn 
says. "It was horrendous. It [the empty 
pond] scooped up the heat and held it." 

Graduation ceremonies have 
become more predictable and better . 
orchestrated — except, perhaps, for 
the time in the late '80s when bats 
hiding in crevices of the Education 
Building became stirred up and flew 
over startled graduates and guests. 
Not long after that, ceremonies were 
moved to the UCF Arena. 

— Joanne Griggs 

May 29 
Students warned by 
administrators about the 
danger of climbing the 
smokestack ladder on the 
Physical Plant tower 

June 23 
First 
commencement 
ceremony and 
first meeting of 
the Alumni 
Association 

Lake Claire 
Pegasus 
flying club 

October 
Board of Regents 
authorizes degree in 
general studies 

The FuTUre student paper 
proposes Vincent the Vulture 
as the university's mascot; the 
idea is somewhat popular 

April 25 
FTU weight lifters take second 
in state at Florida State 
Powerlift in Miami 

June 19 
Administrators, staff and 
faculty move into the 
Administration Building 
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Employee of the month 
Name: Lillian Phelps 
Title: Office manager 
Department: College of Engineering 
Job description: Works closely with Associate 
Dean Richard Miller, assists engineering students 
one-on-one with problems during the semester, 
works with undergraduates preparing for 
graduation 
Length of service: 10 years 
Background: Before coming to UCF, she worked 
for the Department of the Navy in the Pentagon 
Hobbies: Enjoys spending time with her husband 
and dog, sewing, crafts and yard work 
Quote; "The thing I will miss the most when I 

leave is the students. [She hopes to move up to 
Virginia within 18 months to be with her 
children.] The students are very grateful for the 
help given and once I see them happy, I know I've 
done my job. It's what I enjoy. We have a good 
group of students and I will go out of my way to 
help them. I couldn't ask for more." 
In praise: "In general, Lillian is viewed as the 
resident adviser for the student body in the 
College of Engineering. She is a very caring 
person and helps students with academic 
problems as well as personal." Ridiard Miller, 
associate dean, College of Engineeiing 

— Suzanne Ball 

Officer of the Year 
UCF Police officer Terri Hoover was named the Central Florida 1997 Communications 
Officer of the Year by the Central Florida Criminal Justice Council for her work at 
the university. She was recognized during Law Enforcement Day, held at Sea 
World of Florida, this fall. Presenting the award to Hoover was John Walsh, host 
of the television show "America's Most Wanted." Also pictured are UCF Police 
chief Richard Turkiewicz and Lt. Thomas Blanton. 

Appointments 
and Activities 

J.D. Applen, assistant English professor, published 
"Understanding the Text of America from the Sixties to 
the Nineties." 

Jocelyn Bartkevicius, assistant English professor, 
presented "In Relation to the Sky: Virginia Woolf's Other 
Real World," at the seventh annual Virginia Woolf 
Conference in Plymouth, N.H. and "An Erotics of Place 
in Sustainable Prose: Terry Tempest Williams's Desert 
Quartet" at the second biennial conference of the 
Association for the Study of Literature and Environment 
in Missoula, Mont. She was a finalist in the New 
Millennium Writings awards competition for her essay 
"The End of the Garden." 

Kathleen Bell, associate English professor, was a focus 
group participant for Prentice Hall Publishers, last 
summer. She was director of the AP Summer Credit Institute. 

James Campbell, assistant English professor, presented 
"For You May Touch Them Not: Misogyny, Homosexuality, 
and the Ethics of Passivity in First World War Poetry," 
"Beyond Arche: Relocating Political Violence in Seamus 
Heaney's Later Poetry" at the Conference on Literature 
and Political Violence at the University of Cambridge, 
and "Unworking the Somme: Mythic Community in Rec­
ent Northern Irish Drama" at the International Association 
for the Study of Irish Literatures Convention in Sweden. 

Lynn Casmler-Paz, instructor, presented "Images of 
Black Children in Advertising: 1865-1910" at the 
Conference on Childhood and Children's Literature in 
Pittsburgh. She attended the fall forum for 1997 
Spencer Foundation Dissertation Fellows, in Chicago. 

Humberto Lopez Cruz, assistant professor of foreign 
languages, published "Ficcisn y realidad en un 
personaje femenino de Raining Backwards en Roberto 
Fernandez" in Confluencia. 

Paul Dombrowski, visiting associate English professor, 
reviewed for Technical Communication Quarterly "Of 
Problematology: Philosophy, Science, and Language" 
and the book manuscript for SUNY Press, "Toward a 
Rhetonc of Technical Communication." 

Gregory Hall, assistant professor of Political Science, 
has an article titled "From the 'Brezhnev Doctrine' to 
Partnership: The New International Relations of Eastern 
Europe" to be published in The Political Chronicle. 

Judith Hemschemeyer, associate English professor, 
published "Saint Mary's Cemetery" in the summer/fall 
issue of Mockingbird. She was a finalist for the Allen 
Ginsberg Poetry Awards for "The Heaven of Women," 
the Mary Schierman Award for "The Gift of the Magi" 
and the Glimmer Train's Short Story Award for "When 
the Lid Pops." 

Susan Hubbard, assistant English professor, published 
"Why I have to Marry the Pool Guy" in Mississippi 
Review (on-line edition), "Under Glass" and "Selling the 
House" in America West. She published a review of 
"The Puttermesser Papers," by Cynthia Ozick, and a 
review of "Terminal Velocity" by Blanche McCrary Boyd, 
both in The Orlando Sentinel. 

Gregory Mason, coordinator for Greek Affairs, and 
Beth Hamilton, national housing officer for Alpha Delta 
Pi Sorority, presented a workshop at the National 
Interfraternity Conference and Association of Fraternity 
Advisors annual meeting in San Francisco. Their present­
ation was "Cracks in the Foundation: What 'Home Imp­
rovement' Doesn't Teach You About Fixing Greek Houses." 

Mubarak Shah, professor of Computer Science, visited 
Pakistan and India during the winter break. He taught a 
three-week short course on computer vision, which is 
jointly organized by Shaheed Zulfikar Ali Bhutto Institute 
of Science and Technology and Naval Engineering 
College at Karachi, Pakistan. This course is financed by 
United Nations Development Program under Transfer of 
Knowledge Through Expatriate TOTKEN. 

Richard Turkiewicz, director of Police and Safety, was 
elected vice chair of the University and College Police 
Section of the International Association Chiefs of Police. 
The University and College Police Section of the IACP 
is comprised of 300 college and university chiefs of police. 

Gary Wolf, music professor, was presented in a 
workshop and recital by the Jacksonville Music 
Teachers Association at Florida Community College, 
Jan. 14. Wolf's lecture was on "Comprehensive 
Musicianship for the Advancing Pianist." His recital was 
devoted to the music of Robert Schumann. 
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Art 
Through March 13 
•Art Gallery: "Five British Printmakers," 
curated by Marcus Reese-Roberts. 
823-2676 

Theatre 
20-March 8 
•"The Best Little Whorehouse in Texas," 
by Carol Hall. 823-1500 

Arena 
27 
•Project Create, 10 a.m.-2 p.m. 823-2236 

28 
•FACA Florida H.S. Cheerleading finals, 8 
a.m.-4 p.m. 823-6006 

Lectures/ 
Conferences 
27 
•Women's Studies: noontime knowledge 
lecture, UCF Downtown Center, noon-1 
p.m. 823-6502 

Miscellaneous 
23-28 
•Spring Break 

23-28 
•National Eating Disorders Awareness 
Week. 823-5841 

28 
•Undergraduate Admissions: Scholarship 
Day. 823-3813 

Student Activities 
20 
•CAB Jazz Fest: James Moody, Visual 
Arts Building Auditorium, 8 p.m. 823-6474 

21 
•Volunteer UCF: Special Projects Group. 
823-6474 

* 

,, 

Sports 
823-2729 
22 
•Baseball vs. Houston, 5 p.m. 
•Women's tennis vs. Memphis, 11 a.m. 
25 
•Men's tennis vs. Eastern Michigan, 2 p.m. 

26 
•Women's basketball vs. College of 
Charleston, 7 p.m. 

28 
•Women's basketball vs. Campbell, 7 p.m. 

Meetings 

or 

26 
•Faculty Senate, Garden Key room, 4-
5:15 p.m. 

Library 

Strike a pose 
Students Sean Marshall and Nashma Carrera rehearsed on 
Feb. 8 for UCF's third annual fashion show, Fashion Vision. 
The show, which will feature clothing from many Orlando 
stores, is Friday, March 6, at 6 p.m. in the UCF Arena. 

823-5427 
•Foreign Languages Study Abroad 
Program: Italy, by Anthony Cervone; 
Germany, by Bernhard Decker; Quebec, 
by Karl-Heinrich Barsch 
•Uplifting Ourselves — Enhancing the 
World, by Eugene Manselle 
•UCF Celebrates Leadership, by M. Jan Uoyd 
•You are a Mechanical, Materials or 
Aerospace Engineer, by Louis Chow 
•UCF Exchange Students Abroad, by 
Karl-Heinrich Barsch 

*> 
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For Sale 
Computer, Packard Bell Legend 650 Supreme, Windows 
3.1, 386 Enhanced Mode, 4 RAM, 640 conventional 
memory, PLUS, HP DeskJet 520 Printer. Software and 
booklets included for both. $550, 359-8965. 

Villa, detached, 3/2 on the 15th hole of the Deer Run golf 
course in Casselberry. Lake view, $94,500. 897-5513 or 
evenings 699-0912. 

House, 3/2, 1,864 sq. ft. Quiet, wooded, established 
community of 22 homes (14 original owners, 7 UCF 
faculty). Community pool, tennis courts, eat-in kitchen, 
great room, vaulted ceilings, central vac, brick fireplace, 
fans, on cul-de-sac. "No maintenance" backyard. 
$124,900. 365-9353 or (407) 773-1854. 

Oidsmobile, '96 Ciera SL, blue on blue, 4 door, power 
windows, power seats, 25,700 miles. General Motors 
warranty and extended warranty available. Selling 
because I have another car. 281-9374 or 823-5563. 

House, tropical landscaping, 85 X 100 lot, 4 1/2 yrs. old. 
3/2,1,350 sq. ft., no maintenance siding, 2-car garage, 
brick fireplace, walk-in pantry, oak glass-fronted kitchen 
cabinets, refrigerator, stove, dishwasher. Backyard has 
natural landscaped pond, a bird lover's paradise! 
Established, quiet, well-groomed neighborhood, 4/5 
blocks to downtown Oviedo. Grocery stores, churches, 
elementary, high school, all in walking distance. 

2 1/2 mi. from new large mall. $107,000. 365-3870 or 
e-mail: mbrooks@pegasus.cc.ucf.edu 

Spa, Leisure Bay Industries model No. 2006. Barely 
used. Heated, lighted, lounger seat, turbo air. $1,000 
obo. Amy, 823-2484 or 695-5178. 

Toyota Tercel, '92, 84K miles, air, runs great. $6,000 
obo. 277-5419. 

For Rent 
House, 3/2, 3 years old, 2 miles west of campus in the 
Landings subdivision. Natural gas heating and cooking, 
35 ft. screened porch, fenced yard. Lease $850 a month, 
plus deposit. Available in March. Purchase possible, 671-
8159. 
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Official Ballot to Spotlight 
Employee of the Month 

I nominate: 
(name) (campus address) 

to be UCF Employee of the Month. (Nominee must have been a University Support Personnel System 
- employee at least two years.) Any employee, including faculty and A&P, may nominate a candidate on 
• the basis of job performance, dependability, attitude, etc. A name submitted remains in the pool of 
• eligible candidates for one year. 

I 
I Signed: 
I 
I 
| Cut ballot and return to Human Resources, ADM 230, EOM. (Mark envelope "confidential.") 

(name) (campus address, phone) 
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